Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, July 25, 2022, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Guest:  Jackie Dias (National Park Service fellow)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM. 

Minutes:  Minutes of the May 23, 2022 ERWSCC meeting were approved by consensus.  

Community Grant Requests:
Prior to the meeting, Pat Young emailed the Committee with a grant request from the East Haddam Land Trust. EHLT President Pete Govert stated the grant request is for $7100, total.  $5000 is to support needed survey costs for a recent open space acquisition by the land trust; $2100 is to support building and installing a kiosk.  Eric Thomas, on behalf of the DEEP, voiced support for the request.  Rich Chyinski motioned to approve the grant request; second by Bernie Gillis.  This motion passed. Govert abstained.

P. Young reported on the status of a grant ERWSCC had previously approved for the Colchester Land Trust to do an appraisal on a 77 acre parcel in the Eightmile River Watershed headwaters for potential acquisition. The fair market value (FMV) appraisal placed the value of the land at $85,000, considerably lower than what the owners had hoped.  The disparity between presumed value and true FMV will likely put this project on hold, at least temporarily.  With good wetland habitat, the property has ecological value; the appraisal can be shared if any Committee member would like to review it.  No Committee action needed at this time.

National Park Service (NPS) Update:  
Liz Lacy reported that the funding for next fiscal year’s budget is locked in; final administrative steps remain, but will not impact the dollar amount. Jackie Dias spoke about a speaker series NPS is hosting; the topic for its August 31 presentation is about engagement with indigenous peoples.  Lacy reported on the Volunteer in Parks (V.I.P.) program, which can provide insurance for volunteer directors of Wild & Scenic committees.  It helps track hours devoted to Wild & Scenic programs.  A volunteer services contract can be signed (not required), with a short training available.  Kim Bradley noted that tracking hours is helpful when applying for grants, as these hours can be used as match for federal funding.  Ed Natoli asked about liability coverage for volunteers; Dias stated this applies for outdoor work (e.g. invasive species control).

Young asked about the program, relative to ERWSCC Committee members who participate as part of their employment by other group (Thomas: DEEP; David Gumbart: TNC).  Lacy stated the program is exclusively for volunteers.  Lacy stated tracking hours spent supporting ERWSCC is valuable, whether volunteer hours or from partner group’ paid staff.  This is best done by the Committee itself and should be documented and filed for its records.

Executive Committee/Budget:  
Young offered congratulations to Bradley, who recently accepted the position of State Trails Coordinator with the DEEP.  Young provided the Committee with a report on their to date expenses.  Approaching the fiscal year-end (September 30), there may be about $60,000 remaining in the current budget.  Some of the 60K is represented by unused funding from previous years, which the federal government allowed to be carried over.  This money is not strictly tied to a specific budget line item.  Because the ERWSCC new office lease did not begin until April of this year, Young requests an amount of $4000 from unspent lease funds be allocated to tables and chairs for its conference room at the Burnham Brook office.  Riley Doherty will also need a new laptop computer (about $2,200) and a locking cabinet is needed.  Lacy stated that if items are purchased, the federal government advocates for buying American made items and, if possible, sourcing said items locally.  Irving asked the Committee, as a whole, to give its consensus on approval of the use of the aforementioned $4000 and $2,200; this expenditure was approved.

Young reported the FY23 budget is complete.  With increased funding, there is also greater scrutiny in the use of funds.  Clarification is desired on what projects require going to bid and what types of community grant projects can be funded.  The ERWSCC Executive Committee can review these details with the NPS, though Young extended an invitation to any Committee member to assist in financial discussions.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:  
-  Outreach & Education:  $250 is going to support an Eagle Scout project for “you are here” signage at the Walden Preserve, in Salem. QR codes will link trail users to a map location which include habitat information also. A 3-D model of the Eightmile River watershed will be produced to provide as a long-term loan to the East Haddam Historical Society for its new museum display, featuring a natural history exhibit.  Doherty and Tony Griggs are coordinating this project.  A poster and supporting information will complement the 3-D model.  The Historical Society is excited for this project.

The recent Opossum Day program was a big hit, attracting 30 – 40 people.  Dennis Quinn again provided a popular reptile/amphibian program.  Thomas asked if the programs attract “regulars” who attend multiple programs; Natoli stated “yes,” and that some presenters (e.g. Quinn) have a following.

Doherty has used Eightmile promotion and advertising material on social media and internet platforms.  Thomas reminded the group that some demographics do not have ready access to online material, so printed materials still have merit.  On August 27, ERWSCC will have a table at East Haddam’s all-day Goodspeed Airport Festival.  From 11:00 AM – 6:00, with an extra hour on either side for set up and breakdown, Young asked if Committee members could help provide coverage for the day.  Govert reported the East Haddam Land Trust is planning a Fun(d) Raiser for August  22.  Govert’s band will perform that evening and it is hoped that $5000 may be raised to benefit the land trust.  

-  Protection & Management:  Two aquatic invasive species are a concern: hydrilla and water chestnut.  A large water chestnut mat, caused by a release from an upstream sewage treatment plant, has caused infestations along the CT River . With help providing access to the cove from the Hamburg Cove Yacht Club, an August 23 water chestnut removal work party is planned, with a second effort likely for September.  Lacy voiced support for pulling efforts at known locations, but also stated assessments at other sites are worthwhile.  To that end, the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station has funding to conduct another aquatic invasives survey.  All removed material will be composted safely away from water resources.  

David Bingham reported the University of Rhode Island is conducting research on biocontrol of swallow-wort.  A biocontrol moth is being released at two sites in Salem.  Bingham also noted purple loosestrife biocontrol efforts appear to be successful.  A new bog bridge has been installed on the Goodwin Trail in the Nehantic State Forest, with Committee members Gillis, Griggs and Rob Smith all providing assistance.  Two smaller foot bridges planned for Salem are awaiting permitting approval. This project was funded via an ERWSCC grant to minimize establishment of new detours by trail users

Bradley reported that the New England Mountain Biking Association (NEMBA) has volunteers who are trained in chainsaw use and safety; they are willing to help with removal of downed trees on trails.  

-  Science & Monitoring:  a proposal for completing a mussel survey was recently received from Ethan Nadeau at the request of ERWSCC after meeting with the CT DEEP mussel representative and Nadeau.  Nadeau originally conducted the first survey and a follow-up survey is now warranted as the Eightmile offers excellent habitat.  If weather/water level conditions are favorable, work on this inventory could be completed in 2022.   All raw data collected will be part of a submitted report, with an assessment and recommendations also to be included.  Irving stated that scientific inventory efforts support ERWSCC efforts in the watershed, and the knowledge gained (and shared) is valuable.  Natoli agreed, but also stated that, for a grant request of $14,000, any deliverables should be more than just a presentation to the Committee.  Bingham stated the results can be published in the ERWSCC newsletter.  Lacy suggested Nadeau, an accomplished artist, could be asked to provide artwork for ERWSCC to use.  A motion to support the 14K grant request was made by Bingham and seconded by Govert.  This motion passed.

Results from 2022 Moulson Pond fishway observations were very low, with only about 80 blueback herring noted.  Thomas had made inquiries to his DEEP colleagues on how ERWSCC can best voice its concerns, given commercial fishing regulations regarding bycatch as originally established by NOAA have had setbacks.  He will continue to seek responses.

Interns from Three Rivers Community College have assisted with weekly data collection for baseline monitoring and stream loggers in the watershed.

-   Project Review:  Irving reported that the Lyme Board of Selectmen has decided to move ahead with a bridge replacement project over the Falls Brook River. He had originally brought up the idea of bridge elimination and a restoration project, which more recently received local public support. However, based on public safety standards, timing of any new permitting and access to federal funds, the selectmen felt they needed to move forward with the original plan.  Lacy stated the input from ERWSCC did improve the project design of the bridge replacement project.  Lacy also reported she has a new contact at the Army Corps of Engineers, though this person has not been terribly responsive.  Understaffing at ACOE results in attention being given mostly to large projects. 

Partner Updates and Old/New Business:
-  Salem Land Trust:  Chysinki reported the land trust has contacted Salem’s Probate Court to support the protection of a 200-acre property where the (now-deceased) landowner left no will, but where the intention of preserving land was known.  Another parcel, of 150 acres, is expected to be available, situated between The Nature Conservancy’s Walden Preserve and its East Branch/Zemko preserve.  The land trust has provided TNC with information; the owner would like to see her land protected.  Gumbart stated the Conservancy would require some amount of funding in-hand before making any earnest efforts to protect the parcel.  While ERWSCC might be able to support this protection project, the amount would still need to be determined.  Bradley stated the DEEP expects to have a fair amount of money available for land protection grants, pending a state bonding commission determination.  Young asked Chyinski about a Salem property with a known heron rookery.  Chyinski stated the landowners would like to see their property protected, which is supported by the land trust.
-  Town of East Haddam:  Mary Augustiny reported that a $5,000,000 bond authorization by the town, from 20 years ago, leveraged an additional 15 million of funds to protect local open space. The Town Board of Finance is considering a new open space bond authorization, of between 2 – 5 million.
-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert reported the EHLT has a special meeting coming up to discuss a 125-acre open space project, across from its recent Saunders project.  The owners are willing sellers.  Govert also reported on the long-standing land trust annual calendar, which is very popular in town and asked if ERWSCC would consider partnering with the land trust to help spread information (and photos) about the Eightmile.  Perhaps sharing the $4000 cost would be possible?  Young asked Lacy about this possibility; Lacy stated that if the calendar were available for free, and not for sale, and has educational value, it could be a viable project.  
-  DEEP:  Thomas reported the Lake Hayward bioretention project is now complete and the initial site review is very positive.  It should help improve education on wetland function for local citizens and may help initiate other projects.

Bradley was pleased to report that on a personal note, her husband expressed enthusiasm on the planting results at the East Branch dam removal project site, in Lyme when they visited it recently.  Both plantings and natural revegetation of the former pond site are creating a healthy riparian corridor.

Adjournment:  There being no further partner reports or new/old business, Irving adjourned the meeting at 7:29 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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